International Comparative Legal Guides



Corporate Investigations



Eighth Edition

Contributing Editors: Tim Bowden & Roger A. Burlingame Dechert LLP



Expert Analysis Chapters



Aziz Rahman, Rahman Ravelli New Frontiers in Compliance Due Diligence: Using Data Analytics and AI-Based Approaches to Review Acquisition Targets Morgan Heavener & Frédéric Loeper, Accuracy

Data Analytics: The New Frontier of DOJ Investigations Matthew Biben, Craig Carpenito & Damien Marshall, King & Spalding LLP

Cross-Border Investigations: Navigating International Requirements

Tim Bowden, Roger A. Burlingame, Jeffrey A. Brown & Maria Sit, Dechert LLP **Bribery and Corruption: Investigations and Negotiations Across Jurisdictions**

Asia-Pacific Overview 32 Dennis Miralis, Phillip Gibson & Jasmina Ceic, Nyman Gibson Miralis

Q&A Chapters

Argentina



48

Beccar Varela: Maximiliano D'Auro & Francisco Grosso

Belaium **Stibbe: Hans Van Bavel & Charlotte Conings**



BCL Solicitors LLP: Tom McNeill, Richard Reichman, **Michael Drury & John Binns**



69

Germany **Debevoise & Plimpton LLP: Dr. Friedrich Popp**

Greece Anagnostopoulos: Ilias G. Anagnostopoulos & **Padelis V. Bratis**

Hong Kong 75

Malavsia

Deacons: Paul Kwan, Mandy Pang & Ellie Fong

84

Rahmat Lim & Partners: Jack Yow, Kwong Chiew Ee & Penny Wong Sook Kuan

Norway 92

Wikborg Rein: Elisabeth Roscher, Kristin Nordland Brattli, **Tine Elisabeth Vigmostad & Geir Sviggum**



Portugal

Morais Leitão, Galvão Teles, Soares da Silva & Associados: Tiago Félix da Costa, João Matos Viana & Nuno Igreja Matos



Romania Mareș & Mareș: Mihai Mareș



Serbia Stojković Attorneys: Miomir Stojković & Mina Radojević Vlačić



Singapore

Rajah & Tann Singapore LLP: Thong Chee Kun, Jansen Chow, Josephine Chee & Jason Lim

Switzerland

134 Kellerhals Carrard: Dr. Florian Baumann, Dr. Roman Huber, Dr. Daniel Lengauer & Rim Zaouia

Taiwan 144

Lee and Li, Attorneys-at-Law: Michael T.H. Yang & Sharon Yeh

USA 150

Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP: Reed Brodsky, **Justine Kentla & Carolyn Ye**

Asia-Pacific Overview



Dennis Miralis





Jasmina Ceic

Nyman Gibson Miralis

Introduction

The unprecedented nature of the COVID-19 pandemic exposed poor corporate governance. It highlighted serious deficiencies in corporate disaster preparedness and crisis management plans, a lack of robust stress-testing, and poor communication with stakeholders. Despite the unprecedented nature of the pandemic, fundamental principles of good corporate governance remain essential for corporate health, wellbeing and legitimacy.

Controversies in corporate governance are nothing new. In 2019, Commissioner Kenneth Hayne AC, who oversaw the Royal Commission into Misconduct in the Banking, Superannuation and Financial Services Industry in Australia, published in his report that "effective leadership, good governance and appropriate culture ... are fundamentally important",¹ and in his interim report that "every piece of conduct that has been contrary to law is a case where the existing governance structures and practices of the entity and its risk management practices have not prevented that unlawful conduct".²

Commissioner Hayne's verdict bears as much relevance today as it did in 2018. In Australia this year, the consulting firm PricewaterhouseCoopers (PwC) has become embroiled in scandal with the Federal Government. PwC has allegedly used confidential government information to assist multinational corporations to avoid taxation. Poor corporate governance is at the heart of this controversy.³

Although the Commissioner was speaking specifically to the failures of the Australian financial services sector, his sentiment can be equally applied to revelations of corporate misconduct in the Asia-Pacific (APAC) region, and, indeed, globally. In 2019, under the US Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (FCPA), the US Department of Justice (DOJ) brought individual prosecutions against several high-profile executives, including the former Goldman Sachs executives in connection with the Malaysian sovereign wealth fund (1MDB), and the former president, CEO and Chief Legal Officer of Cognizant, accused of bribery in India.⁴ In 2023, Japanese courts gave a guilty verdict to the founder of Aoki Holdings.⁵ The company was found guilty of handing over 28 million yen worth in bribes to the Tokyo Olympics Organising Committee in return for being the sponsor befitting the Japanese team.⁶

The Australian government is endeavouring to remain up to speed with corporate governance challenges domestically. Australia's primary regulator of corporate governance, the Australian Securities Investment Commission (ASIC), have corporate misconduct as an enduring enforcement priority.⁷ Specifically: where that misconduct damages market integrity; where it involves a high risk of consumer harm; or where systematic compliance failures result in widespread consumer harm.⁸ As ASIC indicate, these priorities have come because of emerging digital technologies and the uncertain economic environment.⁹

The COVID-19 pandemic was a watershed moment for banks and corporations alike to focus on financial risks and corporate governance. Yet challenges and scandals have not disappeared simply because of the pandemic's impact. Both authorities and consumers are crying out for a return to the basics of good governance.

Back to Basics – What is Corporate Governance?

In the fight against financial misconduct, we must return to the basic principles of good corporate governance.

As a professional, one is aware that governance is the framework that defines the relationship between shareholders, management, the board of directors and other stakeholders, and influences how a company operates. Sir Adrian Cadbury, in the seminal 1992 Report on Financial Aspects of Corporate Governance, set out the interplay of these relationships: "Boards of directors are responsible for the governance of their companies. The shareholders' role in governance is to appoint the directors and the auditors and to satisfy themselves that an appropriate governance structure is in place. The responsibilities of the board include setting the company's strategic aims, providing the leadership to put them in effect, supervising the management of the business and reporting to shareholders on their stewardship. The board's actions are subject to laws, regulations and the shareholders in general meeting."¹⁰

Ultimately, there are four basic principles of corporate governance:

- 1. transparency: directors and management should be able to communicate why every material decision is made;
- accountability: directors should be held to account for their decisions, and submit to appropriate scrutiny exercised by stakeholders;

- 3. fairness: directors and management should give equal consideration to all shareholders, which assists in deterring entrenched management, bias and vested interests; and
- responsibility: directors should fulfil their duties with honesty and integrity.¹¹

It is clear, even by reading through these basic principles, that global events have revealed serious shortcomings in corporate governance practices, particularly the oversight and management of non-financial risks, such as conduct risks (including not treating stakeholders fairly) and compliance risks (not following the rules).

Failure to implement good governance has a real impact. For example, Japan's reputation, as an exemplar of strong governance after its stewardship code was introduced in 2014 which encouraged local fund managers to actively scrutinise and question directors and management, has suffered severely. A string of corporate scandals and questionable governance decisions saw Japan slide three places, from fourth in 2016 to seventh in 2018, in the biennial survey conducted by the Asian Corporate Governance Association (ACGA) and Asia-focused brokerage group CLSA.¹²

There is also an economic argument for good governance. Failure to implement robust governance frameworks and compliance practices can result in: remediation, long-term financial difficulties, and lasting reputational damage.

A notable example of what penalties corporations can face involves French aircraft provider company Airbus SE. They agreed to pay combined penalties of more than US\$3.9 billion to resolve foreign bribery charges with authorities in the US, France and the UK. Airbus admitted that it made payments to a business partner to use as bribes to Chinese government officials, and also engaged in bribery in multiple other APAC jurisdictions, including Malaysia, Sri Lanka, Taiwan and Indonesia.¹³ Although France and the UK (with US prosecutors seeking an end to the prosecution) have dropped criminal charges in 2023, this far-reaching fine should serve as a warning of the consequences for systemic failures in corporate governance.¹⁴

Closer to home, Australian bank Westpac was ordered to pay AU\$1.3 billion in October 2020 for its breaches of the Anti-Money Laundering and Counter-Terrorism Financing Act 2006. This is the highest civil penalty in Australian history and reflects the seriousness of Westpac's compliance failures. Reflecting on this outcome, Nicole Rose, CEO of the Australian Transaction Reports and Anaylsis Centre (AUSTRAC), stated that "[f]inancial institutions must ensure they have strong compliance systems, processes and resources in place".¹⁵

Corporate governance frameworks exist to ensure that companies, even multinational corporations, remain transparent and accountable. The consequences are tangible, and expensive.

The Requirement for Better Oversight

A fundamental component of corporate governance is oversight by the board of directors and senior management. They are charged with the significant task of mitigating risk. However, regulatory authorities on review found that boards, some more than others, grappled with oversight of non-financial risks. ASIC Chair James Shipton said in October 2019, "[t]heir oversight was less developed than what we had hoped to see".¹⁶

Commissioner Hayne found during the Royal Commission that too often, boards did not get the right information about emerging non-financial risks; however, he also found that the boards did not do enough to seek further or better information where what they had was clearly deficient, and did not do enough with the information they had to oversee and challenge management's approach to these risks. Commissioner Hayne, in the Royal Commission, provided an analysis of poor corporate oversight (an example of what not to do). One major bank evidenced a "complete inability to draw together information about instances of misconduct identified during the immediately preceding five years".¹⁷ According to the Commissioner, this revealed an inability "to identify promptly, whether for its own internal purposes or for any external purpose, a single, reasonably comprehensive and accurate picture of whether and how it had failed to comply with applicable financial services laws. On the face of it, information of that kind would be important not only for managing compliance with those laws, but also for identifying whether separate events stemmed from similar causes".¹⁸

This lack of oversight, and information, is particularly problematic where global companies are increasingly vulnerable to sanctions based on the actions of subsidiaries, or local agents.

A type of misconduct that occurs because of this lack of oversight is bribery. To combat this, the Australian government has reintroduced a new combatting foreign bribery bill in June 2023.¹⁹ The Crime Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crimes) Bill 2023 (Cth)²⁰ follows in the steps of its predecessors that were introduced in 2017 and 2019, but both lapsed at the end of Parliament.²¹ In addition to targeting direct misconduct,²² the new Bill seeks to criminalise body corporates that fail to prevent bribery of foreign public officials by "associates" of the body corporates.²³ Under the proposed definition, a person can be an "associate" of another person if they are an officer, employee, agent, contractor, subsidiary, entity controlled by the other person or if they perform services for or on behalf of the other person in other respects.²⁴ As outlined in Section 70.5A (2), absolute liability applies with respect to the elements outlined in Section 70.5A (1). This is intended to make the new offence easier to prosecute and therefore more effective.²⁵ It also creates a strong incentive for corporations to implement stronger governance to prevent bribery of foreign public officials.26 Section 70.5A(5) provides body corporates with a defence to this new offence, if they can prove that they "...had in place adequate procedures designed to prevent..." bribery of foreign public officials by any associates.²⁷ The term "adequate procedures" is not defined in legislation and would be left to the courts to interpret.28 However, under Section 70.5B, the Minister would be required to "publish guidance" to aid body corporates with their obligations.29

While it remains to be seen how effective the proposed corporate offence will be in improving corporate governance, the explanatory memorandum noted that an equivalent offence in the UK resulted in an "…increased adoption of corporate compliance programs".³⁰ Section 7 of the *Bribery Act 2010* (UK) criminalises "relevant commercial organisations" for failing to prevent bribery.³¹

In China, the Anti-Unfair Competition Law (AUCL) imposes responsibility on businesses for bribery that is carried out by employees.³² Article 7 of the AUCL states that "[a] bribery committed by an employee of a business entity shall be deemed to be committed by the business entity, unless the business entity has evidence that the activity of the employee is irrelevant to seeking a transaction opportunity or competitive edge for the business entity".³³ This places the onus on the business to distance itself from the actions of its employees in order to avoid liability. The implementation of firm-wide anti-bribery measures and policies would likely assist businesses from being held vicariously liable in these circumstances.

Companies should be focused on implementing better corporate governance procedures in light of the willingness of governments to impose liability on corporations for governance failures. Companies can do this by identifying procedural weaknesses and previous instances of misconduct, and by ensuring management is properly implementing governance reforms, including those recommended by government.

Methods to Address Oversight and Ease Compliance Burdens

Supervision

Ultimately, entities must be in "what amounts to an always-on cycle to monitor culture",³⁴ to spot deficiencies in its corporate environment that could translate into actual corporate misconduct, such as bribery.

In Australia, regulators are increasingly using supervision as a tool to identify problems before they cause significant harm. For example, the ASIC Corporate Governance Taskforce, established in 2018, is a supervisory initiative that aims, through heightened engagement, assessment and feedback loops, to improve corporate practices and address root causes of shortcomings before they culminate in breaches.³⁵

There is no reason why this same practice cannot be implemented internally by corporations. Ideally, entities must constantly supervise and assess their culture and governance frameworks, identify any problems with these frameworks, address those problems, and then determine whether any changes made are effective. The "always-on cycle" may even assist entities to avoid criminal sanctions, either because they are aware of problems before they are reported or investigated, or because they are found by authorities to have adequate systems in place designed to prevent misconduct.

Enforcement and reform - ASIC's role

A punitive way to address corporate oversight is through law enforcement and litigation. ASIC has remained committed to enforcement and litigation in respect of corporate misconduct.³⁶ In their August 2023 report, ASIC provided an overview of its enforcement and regulatory work between 1 April and $30\,June\,2023.^{37}\,$ The report further outlined ASIC's enforcement priorities, which notably included governance and directors' duties failures. Between 1 January and 30 June 2023, ASIC achieved a range of enforcement outcomes, which included prosecutions, civil penalties, bannings, infringement notices and court enforceable undertakings, as well as investigations.³⁸ In 2023, ASIC successfully pursued civil action against Australian Mines Limited (AML) and its managing director, Mr. Benjamin Bell, in relation to the company's breach of its continuous disclosure obligations.³⁹ Mr. Bell admitted to breaching his director's duty to act with the expected level of care and diligence when he made false and misleading statements at foreign investment conferences, causing AML to breach its continuous disclosure obligations.40 AML and Mr. Bell were fined \$450,000 and \$70,000, respectively. Mr. Bell further received a two-year disqualification from managing corporations. Notably, in determining the appropriate penalty for AML, Colvin J took into account the fact that AML adopted a new continuous disclosure policy since ASIC's investigation.41

Law enforcement and litigation are not the only means ASIC uses to ensure good corporate governance. ASIC provides guidance on a variety of legal challenges facing corporations. One of those issues is emerging digital technologies and scams. ASIC, in their April 2023 report on scams and the four major Australian banks (Commonwealth Bank of Australia, Westpac, National Australia Bank and Australia and New Zealand Banking Group),⁴² found that the banks' strategy, governance arrangements and reporting frameworks did not meet expected standards, and that a bank's approach to scams required "a strategy to address and respond to scams",⁴³ "appropriate governance arrangements",⁴⁴ and "effective reporting, including on customer experience and outcomes".⁴⁵

Among other things, ASIC recommended that banks should:

- Have an internal reporting mechanism in which scam related matters are frequently reported to senior company managers and the board.⁴⁶
- Implement competent scam systems to enable more sophisticated scam analysis.⁴⁷
- Continuously review internal capabilities to prevent, detect and respond to scams.⁴⁸
- Implement activities to increase customer awareness of scams and monitor the effectiveness of these activities.⁴⁹
- Implement capabilities to identify and inquire into transactions that may be scams.⁵⁰
- Allocate adequate resources to support an efficient and effective response to scams.⁵¹
- Improve and fully document their scam policies and procedures.⁵²
- Improve their response to vulnerable customers by identifying such customers as well as documenting their strategy to provide additional care and assistance to vulnerable customers.⁵³

The Scam Report shows ASIC's proactive role in proposing and advising on corporate governance reforms in response to emerging challenges. ASIC has indicated that they would "...be monitoring the actions taken by the four major banks in response to the improvement opportunities identified in this report".⁵⁴ Importantly, this indicates that ASIC is not simply interested in penalising individuals and corporations for breaches or deficiencies in corporate governance, but also in recommending and encouraging reforms that promote good corporate governance strategies and practices.

Technology to ease compliance burdens

Companies might also consider investing in technologies that will assist in managing compliance comprehensively. There has been increasing discussion on the role of artificial intelligence in easing the compliance burden, and the importance of having in-built algorithms able to identify risks and send information to the right people at the right time. In any case, it is commonly held that any technologies (including AI) must ideally:

- Process large volumes of data. The data generated by the internet has increased by over 20% annually over the past five years.⁵⁵ It is not only indicative of the vast amounts of information investigators need to review, but also the information that boards, senior management and compliance teams must have oversight of to ensure compliance.
- Process various forms of data. Data relevant to compliance and investigations is now held by social media platforms, mobile applications (including messaging platforms like WeChat, which has overtaken email as the prime communicator of sensitive information used by employees),⁵⁶ mobile communications, "back-office systems", and "customer relationship systems". New tools are now available that can house structured data (e.g. transaction data) and unstructured data (e.g. emails, chat messages, etc.) in the same review platform, and also automatically link between the two data sets. For example, an email referring to payment of an invoice would normally require review of two different data platforms. Now, the

email can be reviewed, and the actual transaction the email refers to can also be located very quickly.⁵⁷

- Use notifications, workflows and dashboards to flag when compliance reports are due or when compliance deadlines are looming.
- Link software with regulators enabling automatic updates, regulatory filing and reporting from the system directly to global regulatory bodies, such as ASIC.

For global companies, "governance technologies" also act to centralise, structure and effectively manage the corporate record. Data in an easily accessible, central location can mitigate non-financial risk by facilitating an organisation-wide culture of compliance. It also supports governance frameworks, improving transparency, accurate and effective oversight (particularly within multinational corporations), and quick and informed decision-making.

Effective mechanisms to meet compliance standards consistently are needed now more than ever, particularly considering the number and pace of regulatory changes. Countries in the APAC region are voluntarily signing up to global and national initiatives (particularly in the banking sector), in a bid to stay globally relevant and attract foreign investment. These include:

- The Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD)-led Common Reporting Standard (CRS).⁵⁸
 Basel III.⁵⁹
- Net Stable Funding Ratio (NSFR).⁶⁰
- Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (BEPS) Action Plan.⁶¹
- US Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (FATCA).⁶²
- European General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR).⁶³

Most are data and information-sharing schemes, addressing how data must be handled outside of the governing region and enhancing transparency with authorities. For example, the OECD-approved CRS facilitates the exchange of information gathered by financial institutions between countries to provide tax authorities with visibility of the overseas assets and income of residents. The GDPR dictates how entities handle personal data belonging to EU individuals, including data handled outside of the EU region.

Thus, implementing measures that simultaneously increase oversight and confidence in compliance will go a long way in forging strong governance frameworks.

Foreseeable Risks

Despite a strong commitment to better practice in the APAC region over the last two decades, there are a few practices in the APAC region that have caused growing concern that entities are not prioritising governance.

Managing conflicts of interest, crisis and trust - the PwC Australia tax scandal

In June 2023, the Finance and Public Administration References Committee ("the Committee") in Australia released a report titled, "PwC: A calculated breach of trust", which detailed PwC Australia's misconduct regarding proposed anti-avoidance tax legislation in Australia.⁶⁴ The PwC tax scandal is a cautionary tale to financial services, consulting and related industries about the potential consequences of failing to take corporate governance seriously. The governance failure at the centre of the PwC scandal was the failure to manage conflicts of interest.⁶⁵ It is alleged that former PwC partners misused confidential government information concerning new anti-avoidance tax legislation. They obtained this information while consulting with the Treasury on the proposed legislation.⁶⁶ These were grave breaches in the fundamental principles of transparency, accountability and responsibility.

It is alleged that PwC partners deliberately shared confidential information internally and externally in breach of their obligations.67 This information was used to assist existing and potential clientele work around the anti-avoidance tax legislation, which was being brought in in 2016.68 In their investigation into PwC, the Tax Practitioners Board ("TPB") found that PwC had breached Section 30-10(5) of the Tax Agent Services Act 2009 (Cth) for failing "...to have in place adequate arrangements to manage conflicts of interest that arose in relation to its activities as a registered tax agent...".69 In particular, the TPB noted that the confidential information held by the relevant PwC persons "...put PwC in a position of conflict due to the potential market advantage of having knowledge of this confidential information, and the fact that it could be utilised to advance the position of its existing taxation clients, as well as marketing its services to attract new clients".⁷⁰ As a result of the breach, the TPB ordered PwC to implement specified governance reforms with respect to managing confidentiality and conflicts of interest.71

The Committee pointed out that there was support within PwC for this misbehaviour, despite an awareness of the potential implications for PwC if this was brought before the public eye.⁷² Perhaps worse still, PwC was uncooperative with the Australian Taxation Office in its request for documents related to the misuse of confidential information.⁷³ The Committee was of the view that PwC did this by improperly and wrongly claiming legal professional privilege in respect of a vast number of documents. The Committee further noted the recent Federal Court case of *Commissioner of Taxation v PricewaterhouseCoopers*⁷⁴ in support of their view.⁷⁵

On 29 May 2023, acting CEO Ms. Kristin Stubbins published an open letter apologising for wrongdoing and identifying what has been and what will be done to rebuild PwC's culture and governance processes.⁷⁶ One of the reforms includes an external review of PwC's "governance, accountability and culture" by Dr. Ziggy Switkowski AO, which was announced on 15 May 2023.⁷⁷ The Committee was critical of PwC's late and minimalist engagement with the public, and stated that Ms. Stubbins' letter "…conspicuously avoids addressing the key issues at the heart of the matter".⁷⁸

The PwC tax scandal should be a lesson to all companies on the dangers of failing to implement good governance practices to deal with foreseeable organisational risks. The legal and ethical risks associated with providing private clients with tax advice while simultaneously consulting with the government about anti-avoidance tax legislation are self-evident.⁷⁹ If adequate procedures had been in place to manage conflicts of interest, the PwC scandal may have not occurred. Furthermore, PwC would have been much less blameworthy if that was the case. Good governance practices can also assist companies with managing and responding to a crisis if and when it does occur. Procedures for cooperating with relevant authorities and engaging with the public should be in place to assist companies in maintaining trust with relevant stakeholders, while seeking to address significant issues such as misconduct by personnel.

Whistleblowing

A strong, effective whistleblower policy is a key component of corporate governance. It demonstrates a commitment to fair treatment, stakeholders' concerns, and transparent reporting frameworks.

Over the last few years, whistleblowing has come to the forefront as a global theme. In November 2019, the EU Whistleblowing Directive was finalised, requiring the 27 Member States to legislate for the provision of safe reporting channels and protection against dismissal or retaliation for whistleblowers. Member States have gradually implemented the Directive, with countries like Germany passing legislation in July 2023.⁸⁰

Implementation in the APAC region has been mixed. For example, in Hong Kong, there remain no express protections for whistleblowers, the region favouring soft law over hard regulations. On 21 December 2018, the Hong Kong Monetary Authority (HKMA) issued a notice recommending to Registered Institutions (Ris) expected standards to prevent and manage misconduct risks in the financial industry, including: providing an effective feedback system to encourage reporting of misconduct or malpractice; a culture that supports reporting, and protects employees from retribution; and training programmes to cultivate reporting.⁸¹

Australia on the other hand has taken a stance in respect of whistleblowing. In January 2020, the first comprehensive laws were passed for whistleblowing in corporations.⁸² Australian public companies, large proprietary companies (with more than 50 employees or A\$12.5 million in assets), and corporate trustees of registrable superannuation entities are now required to implement a whistleblower policy, and to make that policy available to officers and employees of the company. These significant new responsibilities include:

- The range of people who now enjoy protections. It is not limited to whistleblowers themselves, but applies also to relatives, dependents and spouses of whistleblowers.⁸³
- Clearer instructions on how to make a complaint, and the relevant entities to which a complaint should be directed (ASIC, the Australian Prudential Regulation Authority, or an "eligible recipient" recognised by the company, such as an independent whistleblower service provider).⁸⁴
- Allowing emergency disclosures to parliamentarians or journalists by whistleblowers if they believe there is imminent danger to the health or safety of a person.⁸⁵
- Making reports anonymously with no requirement for disclosure, except confidentiality.⁸⁶
- Increased civil penalties for breaching confidentiality. A penalty can be imposed on a body corporate of up to \$14.085 million AUD (as of 2023), or, if a Court can determine the benefit derived or detriment avoided because of the breach, up to three times the benefit or 10 per cent of the annual company turnover.⁸⁷
- The abolition of the requirement that the whistleblower's disclosure be made in good faith. Although whistleblowers are expected to have reasonable grounds for making the disclosure, an inquiry into the ulterior motive of a whistleblower is no longer relevant.⁸⁸

ASIC has endeavoured to ensure these requirements are met. In 2020, ASIC initiated a review into the whistleblowing policies of 102 Australian companies.⁸⁹ ASIC found the majority of these policies did not comply with the new laws and were out of date.⁹⁰ This prompted ASIC in October 2021 to send the CEO's of public companies, large proprietary companies, and corporate trustees of registrable superannuation entities a public letter prompting them to update their policies.⁹¹ To assist, ASIC published a market report in March 2023 which set out the best practice for handling whistleblower disclosures.⁹² This involved ASIC reviewing the policies of large Australian companies, such as BHP Group, the Commonwealth Bank of Australia and Woolworths Group. *In sum*, ASIC recommended:

A strong foundation for the whistleblower programme. A whistleblower policy should be documented, as well as having defined roles and responsibilities. This programme should have adequate procedures and supporting technology in place to ensure compliance with the *Corporations Act 2001* (Cth).⁹³

- Fostering a whistleblowing culture and supporting whistleblowers. This involves considering how to actively support whistleblowers, and considering if there are adequate measures in place to support them. Where settlements are reached with whistleblowers, ASIC also indicated there should not be an attempt to limit the whistleblower from disclosing matters to regulators.⁹⁴
- Resources and training for employees on how to handle disclosures and how to support whistleblowers in line with legal requirements.⁹⁵
- Monitoring, reviewing and improving whistleblowing policy. This involves scheduling periodic reviews and identifying metrics to monitor the programme's effectiveness.⁹⁶

Ensuring compliance with these requirements has not been limited to ASIC providing recommendations. In February 2023, ASIC commenced its first enforcement action for breaches in whistleblower protections. Specifically, this was against the mining resource company TerraCom Limited.⁹⁷ ASIC allege that TerraCom and its directors engaged in conduct which harmed a whistleblower who revealed supposed falsifications of coal quality certificates.⁹⁸ This caused detriment to the whistleblower's reputation, earning capacity and psychological state.⁹⁹ ASIC are seeking: declarations of contraventions by the directors; that the directors incur penalties; and that they are disqualified from managing corporations. The matter is scheduled for hearing in February 2024.¹⁰⁰

This case will serve as precedence for whistleblower requirements in Australia. Should ASIC be successful in its action, TerraCom may be subject to harsh penalties. This should serve as a warning to other companies about the necessity of a developed whistleblower programme and strong corporate governance overall.

Dual-class shares

Over the last few years, APAC stock exchanges have permitted the listing of dual-class shares. In 2018, Hong Kong and Singapore changed their stock exchange rules to allow companies to list with two classes of shares in a bid to attract large companies.¹⁰¹ In 2019, Shanghai followed, and this year in Malaysia proposals have been made to legislate such changes.¹⁰²

Dual-class shares have gained traction with APAC policy makers. They have been seen as a necessary measure to stay relevant in increasingly competitive global markets, and to attract IPOs.103 Others have treated dual-class shares with apprehension, especially in how it might affect good corporate governance.¹⁰⁴ The Asian Corporate Governance Association in their reports have stated that dual-class shares undermine corporate governance and that the government's implementing them are showing "a striking lack of interest" in the key principle of fairness.¹⁰⁵ Exponents have argued along these lines since dual-class shares enable company founders and executives to maintain control, even as their economic stake in the business diminishes. Dual-class companies are, in effect, building structural unfairness.¹⁰⁶ Moreover, fairness may not be the only governance principle at stake if companies increasingly rely on dual-class companies to mitigate financial risk. Dualclass companies exhibit weaknesses in multiple governance indicators. For example, dual-class companies are less likely to disclose their director evaluation process, which may serve as an indicator of poor board accountability, renewal, and diligence.107

Despite the problems associated with dual-class shares, their listing on APAC markets has not resulted in widespread controversy. There are two reasons for this. Firstly, APAC countries have extensively regulated their listing to ensure fairness.¹⁰⁸ The Hong Kong, Singapore and Shanghai exchanges

all cap each multiple voting share to a maximum of 10 votes.¹⁰⁹ Enhanced corporate governance standards for these companies are also in place across these jurisdictions.¹¹⁰ In Hong Kong, for example, all dual-class companies must have a "Corporate Governance Committee".¹¹¹ This is made up of independent non-executive directors that monitor whether the listed issuer is for the benefit of all shareholders or merely the controllers. Secondly, only a limited number of companies have listed with dual-class shares. For example, on the Shanghai Stock exchange, only four of the 371 companies quoted were dual-class share issuers in 2021.¹¹² Time will tell, perhaps with an increased amount of listings and new jurisdictions, whether dual-class shares pose real problems for corporate governance in the APAC region.

Conclusion

Poor governance, poor compliance, and financial misconduct and crime (as well as, ultimately, corporate investigations) are inextricably interlinked. To get their corporate governance frameworks in order, companies must take proactive steps to conduct targeted reviews into corporate governance, with a view to identifying areas for improvement, and dealing with those problems in an effective, proactive and timely manner. It is more difficult to sanction a company for non-compliance if it runs a tight ship, is up to date with regulatory requirements, and stringently maintains centralised and comprehensive data.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank Jade Fodera, George Papasavvas and Richard Boesel for their assistance in the preparation of this chapter.

Endnotes

- "Interim Report: Royal Commission into Misconduct in the Banking, Superannuation and Financial Services Industry Volume 1", Commonwealth of Australia, 2018, page 302.
- "Final Report: Royal Commission into Misconduct in the Banking, Superannuation and Financial Services Industry Volume 1", Commonwealth of Australia, 2018, page 47.
- "The inside story of PwC's tax scandal", accessed 1 September 2023,https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/ the-inside-story-of-pwc-s-tax-scandal-20230504-p5dk5
- "Goldman Sachs Charged in Foreign Bribery Case and Agrees to Pay Over \$2.9 Billion", accessed 1 September 2023, https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/goldman-sachs-chargedforeign-bribery-case-and-agrees-pay-over-29-billion
- "First Tokyo Olympic bribery verdict ends with no jail time", accessed 5 September 2023, https://apnews.com/ article/tokyo-olympics-bribery-dentsu-ioc-japan-5ad01a3 3497bc2cd74c40d2b2a66f180
- "First Tokyo Olympic bribery verdict ends with no jail time", accessed 5 September 2023, https://apnews.com/ article/tokyo-olympics-bribery-dentsu-ioc-japan-5ad01a3 3497bc2cd74c40d2b2a66f180
- "ASIC Corporate Plan 2023–27: Focus 2023-2024", Australian Securities and Investment Commission, 2023.
- "ASIC Corporate Plan 2023–27: Focus 2023-2024", Australian Securities and Investment Commission, 2023, p. 4.
- "ASIC Corporate Plan 2023–27: Focus 2023-2024", Australian Securities and Investment Commission, 2023, p. 6.
- 10. "The Financial Aspects of Corporate Governance", Sir Adrian Cadbury, Financial Reporting Council, 1991, p. 14.

- John D. Sullivan, Andrew Wilson, Anna Nadgrodkiewicz, "The role of corporate governance in fighting corruption", CIPE 2019.
- 12. "Hard decisions: Asia faces tough choices in CG reform", CLSA CG Watch, December 2018.
- "Airbus Agrees to Pay over \$3.9 Billion in Global Penalties to Resolve Foreign Bribery and ITAR case", US DOJ, January 2020.
- "US seeks to end 2020 Airbus criminal case over bribery, export controls", accessed 25 August 2023, https://www. reuters.com/legal/us-seeks-end-2020-airbus-criminal-caseover-bribery-export-controls-2023-07-28/
- "Westpac ordered to pay \$1.3 billion penalty", accessed 25 August2023,https://www.austrac.gov.au/news-and-media/ our-recent-work/westpac-penalty-ordered
- Keynote address by ASIC Chair James Shipton at the Australian Institute of Company Directors, Essential Director Update, Sydney, 2 October 2019, accessed 25 August 2023, https://asic.gov.au/about-asic/news-centre/speeches/ launch-of-asic-s-report-on-director-and-officer-oversightof-non-financial-risk/
- "Interim Report: Royal Commission into Misconduct in the Banking, Superannuation and Financial Services Industry Volume 1", Commonwealth of Australia, 2018, p. 41.
- "Interim Report: Royal Commission into Misconduct in the Banking, Superannuation and Financial Services Industry Volume 1", Commonwealth of Australia, 2018, p. 41.
- 19. Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crimes) Bill 2023 (Cth).
- 20. Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crimes) Bill 2023 (Cth).
- Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crimes) Bill 2017 (Cth); Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crimes) Bill 2019 (Cth).
- 22. Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crimes) Bill 2023 (Cth), Section 70.2.
- Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crimes) Bill 2023 (Cth), Section 70.5A.
- Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crimes) Bill 2023 (Cth), Section 70.1.
- 25. Explanatory Memorandum, Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crimes) Bill 2023 (Cth), para. 95.
- 26. Explanatory Memorandum, Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crimes) Bill 2023 (Cth), para. 95.
- Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crimes) Bill 2023, Section 70.5A (5).
- Explanatory Memorandum, Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crimes) Bill 2023, para. 101.
- Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crimes) Bill 2023 (Cth), Section 70.5B.
- 30. Explanatory Memorandum, Crimes Legislation Amendment (Combatting Corporate Crimes) Bill 2023 (Cth), para. 7.
- 31. Bribery Act 2010 (UK), Section 7.
- 32. Anti-Unfair Competition Law of the People's Republic of China, art. 7.
- 33. Anti-Unfair Competition Law of the People's Republic of China, art. 7.
- 34. Christian Gergis, "Key findings from the banking Royal Commission final report", Australian Institute of Company Directors, 1 March 2019, accessed 25 August 2023, https:// aicd.companydirectors.com.au/membership/company-director-magazine/2019-back-editions/march/royal-commission
- "Corporate Governance Taskforce Director and officer oversight of non-financial risk report", Australian Securities and Investments Commission, October 2019, accessed 25 August2023,https://asic.gov.au/regulatory-resources/find-

a-document/reports/corporate-governance-taskforcedirector-and-officer-oversight-of-non-financial-risk-report/ foreword/

- "ASIC enforcement and regulatory update: April to June 2023", Australian Investments and Securities Commission, 2023.
- "ASIC enforcement and regulatory update: April to June 2023", Australian Investments and Securities Commission, 2023.
- "ASIC enforcement and regulatory update: April to June 2023", Australian Investments and Securities Commission, 2023, p. 12.
- 39. "Former Australian Mines managing director fined \$70,000, disqualified for two years", 16 January 2023, accessed 24 August 2023, https://asic.gov.au/about-asic/news-centre/ find-a-media-release/2023-releases/23-125mr-former-australian-mines-managing-director-fined-70-000-disqualifiedfor-two-years
- "Former Australian Mines managing director fined \$70,000, disqualifiedfortwoyear",12May2023,accessed24August2023, https://asic.gov.au/about-asic/news-centre/find-a-mediarelease/2023-releases/23-125mr-former-australian-minesmanaging-director-fined-70-000-disqualified-for-two-years/
- 41. Australian Securities and Investments Commission v Australian Mines Limited [2023] FCA 9, [35].
- 42. "Scam prevention, detection and response by the four major banks", Australian Securities and Investments Commission, 2023.
- "Scam prevention, detection and response by the four major banks", Australian Securities and Investments Commission, 2023, p. 5.
- 44. "Scam prevention, detection and response by the four major banks", Australian Securities and Investments Commission, 2023, p. 5.
- "Scam prevention, detection and response by the four major banks", Australian Securities and Investments Commission, 2023, p. 5.
- "Scam prevention, detection and response by the four major banks", Australian Securities and Investments Commission, 2023, p. 6.
- "Scam prevention, detection and response by the four major banks", Australian Securities and Investments Commission, 2023, p. 7.
- "Scam prevention, detection and response by the four major banks", Australian Securities and Investments Commission, 2023, p. 7.
- "Scam prevention, detection and response by the four major banks", Australian Securities and Investments Commission, 2023, pp. 8–9.
- "Scam prevention, detection and response by the four major banks", Australian Securities and Investments Commission, 2023, p. 13.
- "Scam prevention, detection and response by the four major banks", Australian Securities and Investments Commission, 2023, p. 15.
- 52. "Scam prevention, detection and response by the four major banks", Australian Securities and Investments Commission, 2023, p. 17.
- "Scam prevention, detection and response by the four major banks", Australian Securities and Investments Commission, 2023, p. 18.
- "Scam prevention, detection and response by the four major banks", Australian Securities and Investments Commission, 2023, p. 4.
- "AmountofDataCreatedDaily(2023)",accessed5September 2023, https://explodingtopics.com/blog/data-generatedper-day

- Dora W. Wang, Michael Lowell, Peter Witherington and Jessica Tian, "China: A New Normal Amid Rising Trade Tensions", GIR Insight Asia-Pacific Investigations Review 2020 (London: Law Business Research Limited, 2019), page 97.
- Colum Bancroft and Edward Boyle, "Forensic Accounting in Cross-border Investigations", GIR Insight Asia-Pacific Investigations Review 2020 (London: Law Business Research Limited, 2019), page 37.
- 58. "Common Reporting Standard (CRS): Further Guidance", accessed 24 August 2023, https://www. oecd.org/tax/automatic-exchange/common-reportingstandard/#:~:text=The%20Common%20Reporting%20 Standard%20(CRS,jurisdictions%20on%20an%20 annual%20basis
- 59. Bank for International Settlements, Basel III: Finalising postcrisis reforms, 2017.
- "Net Stable Funding Ratio (NSFR) Executive Summary", 28 June 2018, accessed 5 September 2023, https://www. bis.org/fsi/fsisummaries/nsfr.htm
- "Base erosion and profit shifting", 21 June 2022, accessed
 September 2023, https://www.ato.gov.au/Business/ International-tax-for-business/In-detail/Base-Erosionand-Profit-Shifting/?page=1#:~:text=The%20OECD%
 20BEPS%20Action%20Plan,-Due%20to%20rising& text=Action%201%3A%20Address%20the%20tax, deductions%20and%20other%20financial%20payments
- 62. Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (26 USC § 6038D).
- 63. Regulation (EU) 2016/679 of the European Parliament and of the council of 27 April 2016 on the protection of natural persons with regard to the processing of personal data and on the free movement of such data, and repealing Directive 95/46/EC (General Data Protection Regulation).
- 64. "PWC: A calculated breach of trust", Finance and Public Administration References Committee, 2023.
- 65. "PWC: A calculated breach of trust", Finance and Public Administration References Committee, 2023, para. 1.71.
- 66. "PWC: A calculated breach of trust", Finance and Public Administration References Committee, 2023, para. 1.3–1.4; "PricewaterhouseCoopers", accessed5September2023, https: //www.tpb.gov.au/tax-practitioner/tax-agent/16226000
- "PWC: A calculated breach of trust", Finance and Public Administration References Committee, 2023, para. 1.3–1.4;
 "PricewaterhouseCoopers",accessed5September2023,https: //www.tpb.gov.au/tax-practitioner/tax-agent/16226000
- "PWC: A calculated breach of trust", Finance and Public Administration References Committee, 2023, para. 1.72.
- 69. "PWC: A calculated breach of trust", Finance and Public Administration References Committee, 2023, para. 1.28, 1.30; "PricewaterhouseCoopers", accessed 5 September 2023, https://www.tpb.gov.au/tax-practitioner/ tax-agent/16226000; Tax Agent Services Act 2009 (Cth), Section 30-10(5)).
- "PWC: A calculated breach of trust", Finance and Public Administration References Committee, 2023, para. 1.71; "PricewaterhouseCoopers", accessed 5 September 2023, https://www.tpb.gov.au/tax-practitioner/tax-agent/162-26000
- "PWC: A calculated breach of trust", Finance and Public Administration References Committee, 2023, para. 1.31;
 "PricewaterhouseCoopers", accessed 5 September 2023, https://www.tpb.gov.au/tax-practitioner/tax-agent/ 16226000
- "PWC: A calculated breach of trust", Finance and Public Administration References Committee, 2023, para. 1.75, 1.77–1.78.
- "PWC: A calculated breach of trust", Finance and Public Administration References Committee, 2023, para. 1.76.
- 74. Commissioner of Taxation v PricewaterhouseCoopers [2022] FCA

278.

- "PWC: A calculated breach of trust", Finance and Public Administration References Committee, 2023, para. 1.76.
- 76. "PWC: A calculated breach of trust", Finance and Public Administration References Committee 2023, para. 1.86, "Open letter from PwC Australia acting chief executive Kristin Stubbins", May 2023, accessed 5 September 2023, https://www.pwc.com.au/media/2023/open-letter-frompwc-australia-acting-ceo-kristin-stubbins-230529.html
- 77. "Ziggy Switkowski AO to lead independent review of PwC", May 2023, accessed 5 September 2023, https:// www.pwc.com.au/media/2023/ziggy-switkowski-leadspwc-independent-review.html
- "PWC: A calculated breach of trust", Finance and Public Administration References Committee, 2023, para. 1.86–1.87.
- "PWC: A calculated breach of trust", Finance and Public Administration References Committee, 2023, para. 1.112.
- "GERMAN WHISTLEBLOWER PROTECTION ACT ENTERS INTO FORCE", 11 July 2023, accessed 5 September 2023, https://www.klgates.com/German-Whistleblower-Protection-Act-Enters-into-Force-7-11-2023
- 81. Hong Kong Monetary Authority, *Misconduct Risks in Selling* of Investment Funds, 21 December 2018.
- Treasury Laws Amendment (Enhancing Whistleblower Protections) Act 2019 (Cth).
- 83. Corporations Act 2001 (Cth), pt. 9. 4AAA.
- 84. Corporations Act 2001 (Cth), pt. 9. 4AAA.
- 85. Corporations Act 2001 (Cth), pt. 9. 4AAA.
- 86. Corporations Act 2001 (Cth), pt. 9. 4AAA.
- 87. Corporations Act 2001 (Cth), Section 1317(G).
- 88. Corporations Act 2001 (Cth), pt. 9. 4AAA.
- Australian Securities and Investment Commission, Good practices for handling whistleblower disclosures, March 2023, p. 20.
- 90. Australian Securities and Investment Commission, *Good practices for handling whistleblower disclosures*, March 2023.
- Australian Securities and Investment Commission, Whistleblower policies, 13 October 2021.
- 92. Australian Securities and Investment Commission, *Good practices for handling whistleblower disclosures*, March 2023.
- Australian Securities and Investment Commission, Good practices for handling whistleblower disclosures, March 2023, p. 5.
- Australian Securities and Investment Commission, Good practices for handling whistleblower disclosures, March 2023, p. 7.
- Australian Securities and Investment Commission, Good practices for handling whistleblower disclosures, March 2023, p. 10.
- Australian Securities and Investment Commission, Good practices for handling whistleblower disclosures, March 2023, p. 12.
- 97. ASIC sues TerraCom Limited, its managing director, chief commercial officer, former Chair and a former director, 11 March 2023, accessed 5 September 2023, https://asic.gov. au/about-asic/news-centre/find-a-media-release/2023releases/23-045mr-asic-sues-terracom-limited-itsmanaging-director-chief-commercial-officer-formerchair-and-a-former-director/
- 98. ASIC sues TerraCom Limited, its managing director, chief commercial officer, former Chair and a former director, 11 March 2023, accessed 5 September 2023, https://asic.gov. au/about-asic/news-centre/find-a-media-release/2023releases/23-045mr-asic-sues-terracom-limited-its-managing-director-chief-commercial-officer-former-chair-and-

a-former-director/

- 99. ASIC sues TerraCom Limited, its managing director, chief commercial officer, former Chair and a former director, 11 March 2023, accessed 5 September 2023, https://asic.gov. au/about-asic/news-centre/find-a-media-release/2023releases/23-045mr-asic-sues-terracom-limited-its-managing-director-chief-commercial-officer-former-chair-anda-former-director/
- 100. ASIC sues TerraCom Limited, its managing director, chief commercial officer, former Chair and a former director, 11 March2023,accessed5September2023,https://asic.gov.au/ about-asic/news-centre/find-a-media-release/2023-releases/23-045mr-asic-sues-terracom-limited-its-managingdirector-chief-commercial-officer-former-chair-and-aformer-director/
- 101. Hong-Kong Exchange, Main Board Listing Rules Amendment (Update No. 119) (April 2018), 5; Singapore Exchange, 'SGX Launches Rules for Listing of Dual Class Shares Companies' (26 June 2018), https://www.sgx.com/sgxgroup/media-centre/20180626-sgx-launches-rules-listingdual-class-shares-companies
- 102. Shanghai Stock Exchange, Rules Governing the Listing of Stocks on the Science and Technology Innovation Board of Shanghai Stock Exchange, March 2019; "Embrace Dual-Class Shares", 2 March 2023, accessed 5 September 2023, https://www.nst. com.my/opinion/columnists/2023/03/884977/embrace-dual-class-shares#google_vignette
- 103. "Embrace Dual-Class Shares", 2 March 2023, accessed 5 September 2023, https://www.nst.com.my/ opinion/columnists/2023/03/884977/embrace-dual-class-shares#google_vignette
- 104. Kosmas Papadopoulos, "Dual-Class Shares: Governance Risks and Company Performance", Harvard Law School Forum on Corporate Governance, 28 June 2019, accessed 8 September 2020, https://corpgov.law.harvard.edu/ 2019/06/28/dual-class-shares-governance-risks-and-company-performance/
- 105. "Hard decisions: Asia faces tough choices in CG reform", CLSA CG Watch, December 2018.
- 106. "Hard decisions: Asia faces tough choices in CG reform", CLSA CG Watch, December 2018.
- 107. Hard decisions: Asia faces tough choices in CG reform", CLSA CG Watch, December 2018.
- Min Yan, "The myth of dual class shares: lessons from Asia's financial centres", *Journal of Corporate Law Studies*, accessed 5 September 2023, p. 416.
- HKEx Main Board Listing Rules, rule 8A.10; SGX Mainboard Rules, rule 210(10)(d); SSE Sci-Tech Innovation Board Listing Rules, art 4.5.4.
- 110. Min Yan, "The myth of dual class shares: lessons from Asia's financial centres", *Journal of Corporate Law Studies*, accessed 5 September 2023, p. 416.
- 111. Min Yan, "The myth of dual class shares: lessons from Asia's financial centres", *Journal of Corporate Law Studies*, accessed 5 September 2023, p. 426; *HKEx Main Board Listing Rules*, rule 8A.30.
- 112. Fa Chen, "Does the dual-class share structure help stock markets attract issuers? Empirical lessons from global financial centres", *Legal Studies*, accessed 5 September 2023, p. 170.



Dennis Miralis is a leading Australian defence lawyer who specialises in international criminal law, with a focus on complex multijurisdictional regulatory investigations and prosecutions. His areas of expertise include cybercrime, global investigations, proceeds of crime, bribery and corruption, anti-money laundering, worldwide freezing orders, national security law, Interpol Red Notices, extradition and mutual legal assistance law. Dennis advises individuals and companies under investigation for economic crimes both locally and internationally. He has extensive experience in dealing with all major Australian and international investigative agencies.

Tel

Nyman Gibson Miralis Level 9 299 Elizabeth Street Sydney NSW 2000 Australia

+61 2 9264 8884 Email: dm@ngm.com.au URL: www.ngm.com.au



Phillip Gibson is one of Australia's leading criminal defence lawyers, with over 30 years of experience in all areas of criminal law. Phillip has significant experience in transnational cases across multiple jurisdictions, often involving: white-collar and corporate crime; asset forfeiture; money laundering and proceeds of crime; extradition; mutual legal assistance; Royal Commissions; bribery and corruption; and ICAC and Crime Commission matters. He has extensive experience in dealing with all major Australian and international investigative agencies.

Nyman Gibson Miralis Level 9 299 Elizabeth Street Svdnev NSW 2000 Australia

Tel: +61 2 9264 8884 Email: pg@ngm.com.au URL: www.ngm.com.au

jc@ngm.com.au

www.ngm.com.au



Jasmina Ceic is a partner and defence lawyer at Nyman Gibson Miralis. She holds a Master of Laws and is an accomplished criminal trial advocate, having completed advocacy training with the Australian Advocacy Institute. Jasmina advises and acts in complex criminal law matters at all levels of the court system, with a specialist focus on serious matters that proceed to trial in the Superior Courts, as well as conviction and sentence appeals heard in the Court of Criminal Appeal.

Email:

URI ·

Nyman Gibson Miralis Level 9 299 Elizabeth Street Svdnev NSW 2000 Australia

Tel +61 2 9264 8884

Nyman Gibson Miralis is an international, award-winning criminal defence law firm based in Sydney, Australia. For over 50 years it has been leading the market in all aspects of general, complex and international crime, and is widely recognised for its involvement in some of Australia's most significant criminal cases. Our international law practice focuses on white-collar and corporate crime, transnational financial crime, bribery and corruption, international money laundering, cybercrime, international asset freezing or forfeiture, extradition and mutual assistance law. Nyman Gibson Miralis strategically advises and appears in matters where transnational crossborder investigations and prosecutions are being conducted in parallel jurisdictions, involving some of the largest law enforcement agencies and financial regulators worldwide.

Working with international partners, we have advised and acted in investigations involving the US, Canada, the UK, the EU, China, Hong Kong, Singapore, Taiwan, Macao, Vietnam, Cambodia, Russia, Mexico, South Korea, the British Virgin Islands, New Zealand and South Africa.

www.ngm.com.au



International Comparative **Legal Guides**

The International Comparative Legal Guide (ICLG) series brings key cross-border insights to legal practitioners worldwide, covering 58 practice areas.

Corporate Investigations 2024 features five expert analysis chapters and 15 Q&A jurisdiction chapters covering key issues, including:

- The Decision to Conduct an Internal Investigation
- Self-Disclosure to Enforcement Authorities
- Cooperation with Law Enforcement Authorities
- The Investigation Process
- Confidentiality and Attorney-Client Privileges
- Data Collection and Data Privacy Issues
- Witness Interviews
- Investigation Report
- Trends and Reform



The International Comparative Legal Guides are published by:



G Global Legal Group